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On April 14, 1999, Comcast Cablevision of New Haven, Inc. (Comcast) applied to the Connecticut Siting Council (Council) for a Certificate of Environmental Compatibility and Public Need (Certificate) to construct, operate, and maintain a community antenna television (CATV) head-end facility at 11 Hamden Park Drive, Hamden, Connecticut.

Under Connecticut State law, the Council must balance the need to develop the proposed facility with the need to protect the environment, including public health and safety, and to minimize damage to the State’s scenic, historic, and recreational values.

Comcast now uses two hub-facilities to provide CATV services to its customers within the New Haven franchise area.  Since subscriber growth has increased 25 percent over the past ten years and neither hub facility is capable of expansion, Comcast proposes to construct a new head-end facility to provide state-of-the-art CATV services including the Internet.  This facility would consist of an equipment building, two emergency generators, and eight parabolic reflector earth station antennas (earth station antennas).  The proposed site is located within a Controlled Development District and development of this facility would be consistent with adjacent land uses.  Furthermore, Comcast plans to provide services to its Clinton, Danbury, Groton, and Middletown franchise areas through use of fiber optic cable which would reduce the need to develop additional head-end infrastructure in these communities.  

The proposed site is relatively level, and clearing and grading of the proposed site would not substantially alter the environment.  However, we will require that erosion and sediment controls be installed prior to the start of construction.

Even though there is no tower proposed, the height of the tallest earth station antennas, approximately 20 feet above ground level, may impose a visual intrusion to adjacent neighbors.  Comcast proposes to plant a mix of coniferous and deciduous trees around the perimeter of the site. 

There are no known existing populations of federally recognized endangered or threatened species nor Connecticut species of special concern occurring at the proposed site.  Also, the development of this facility would have no effect on the State’s scenic, recreational, and historic values.

Because the earth station antennas would be used only to receive radio frequency signals, no power density would be generated.  

Based on the record in this proceeding, we find the effects associated with the construction, operation, and maintenance of this CATV head-end facility at the proposed Hamden site, including effects on the natural environment; ecological integrity and balance; public health and safety; scenic, historic, and recreational values; forests and parks; air and water purity; and fish and wildlife are not disproportionate either alone or cumulatively with other effects when compared to need, are not in conflict with the policies of the State concerning such effects and are not sufficient reason to deny the application.  Therefore, we will issue a Certificate for this facility at the proposed Hamden site.

